Dukes County Commission
Minutes
Wednesday, January 8, 2014
5:00P.M.

Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Present:

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC): Chair Tom Hallahan, Vice Chair Lenny Jason, Tristan Israel, Melinda Loberg, Christine Todd, Leon Brathwaite and John Alley
County Staff: Martina Thornton – County Manager
Others: Joanie Ames – MVTV, Chuck Cotnoir – Emergency Management Direct, Jim Klingensmith – Associate Commissioner for the Elderly.
The meeting was called to order at 5:00PM.
Vote of Chair and Vice Chair:
Tristan/Melinda made a motion to nominate Lenny Jason as the Chair of the Dukes County Commission for 2014. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.
John/Tristan made a motion to nominate Leon Brathwaite as Vice Chair of the Dukes County Commission for 2014. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.
Chairman’s Report:

· Visioning
Steve McGoldrick will be coming to the island to individually meet with the DCC and the County Advisory Board (CAB) members. Steve will be here on January 28th and January 29th for the one on one interviews. 
· Center for Living
Tom asked the DCC for a vote to approach the Airport about constructing the Center for Living building adjacent to the County Administration Building. This would also address the Steamship issue as the County would be assuming the lease. Martina said the lot would be approximately 62,000 square feet based on the sub committee’s recommended lot size. This would also give the County room for expansion if needed. The price for the square footage would be roughly $12,245.00 per year with an annual CPI (Community Preservation Index) increase. In 2019 when the SSA lease expires we will have to renegotiate the lease with the Airport. Sean Flynn talked to Flatbread Pizza which currently holds the lease on the lot and said they are willing to release their interest in area which is being used for a parking lot. A discussion followed.  Tristan said he would feel more comfortable with this issue if we had an endorsement from the Airport Commission because 2019 is not that far away. 
John/Tristan made a motion to move forward with the County requesting the lot next to the Administration Building as a possible location for the SSA and Center for Living Building to be constructed. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.
Manager’s Report:
· CPA Funding:
Martina met with West Tisbury Community Preservation Committee (CPC) on Dec. 18th - they are in support of the request. Decision that all funds returned to us from the CPC projects by the State will go back to the towns’ CPC funds. 

· Courthouse Window Repair:
Martina reviewed the 2nd phase of window repair and received only two bids. One was dismissed. The remaining one is $155K (double what we have available from CPC funding). I would recommend to appropriate additional funds from surplus to be able to award the bid and go ahead. We will receive 81% of it back in a form of a rent from the Trial Court or Martina will have to reject the bid. A discussion followed. John recommended going out for a rebid. Tom said we have two options; we can take the excess monies from the County’s Surplus or reject the bid and go out and advertise the bid again. Tristan recommended doing both, re-advertising the bid and using monies from the County’s surplus fund.  

Tristan/John made a motion to reject the current bid and go out for a bid again. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.
· State Beach:

The CLE engineering did additional surveys of the three wood groin sites on State beach on to determine how much of sand can we place there as it turned out that the original four sites identified for the move of Eastville Beach sand to State Beach will not need as much as originally estimated.  Since the County will have all the sand needed available from Eastville beach, Martina has facilitated for sand dredged by the State from the Lagoon Pond Bridge that was originally offered to the County for State beach to be available to Oak Bluffs for Inkwell beach and Pay Beach. Oak Bluffs is very happy with this additional source of sand as they are in desperate need of re-nourishment of the town beaches. Martina said she also made an agreement with the Town of Oak Bluffs that the County will be able to use the sand dredged from the Little Bridge Channel for nourishment of State Beach in the future in exchange for sand the town will take from Eastville Beach.
· Mosquitoes: 
Bills for the 2013 season were sent to the Boards of Health (BOH) agents as well as a proposal for next season along with the estimated cost. Martina said she met with the BOH agents and they all indicated interest to participate in the surveillance program next year. She also has finished and mailed an Annual Operations Report to the State Reclamation and Mosquito Control Board. 

· Personnel Board: 
A consultant has been hired to conduct the Compensation and Classification Study. There will be an informational meeting with the employees and Department Heads on January 23rd to start the process. The Airport was originally included in the study and invitation was sent to them, however at this point they have not expressed an interest to participate.

· Social Security Administration (SSA):
As a result of the DCC’s request, a letter was sent from the Office of Senator Keating and Warren to the SSA asking to resume visits to Martha’s Vineyard and Nantucket. Towns of West Tisbury and Aquinnah also provided Martina with copies of letters of support from their Selectmen. She believes Oak Bluffs Selectmen are also considering sending a letter.

· The Vineyard Health Care Access Program (VHCAP):
Martina said VHCAP received MV Hospital mini-grant for $5,000.00 for their prescription fund and $7,500.00 from the Tower Foundation for the prescription fund as well. They will be also recipients of substantial sum as part of the  Island Health Center’s grant from federal government as a result of the federal recognition as the Community Health Center. There will be additional services needed to be provided under this grant which will result in additional staff hours. 

· Healthy Aging Task Force (HATF):
Martina said that the HATF of Dukes County Health Council also received a $5,000 mini-grant from the MV Hospital for the One-Stop Island Referral Service.
· Emergency Management:
On January 23, 2014 from 1:30 P.M. to 2:30 P.M. at the Tisbury Senior Center there will be a presentation on Being Prepared for Natural Emergencies by Dukes County officials Chuck Cotnoir, Dukes County Emergency Management, Beth Toomey, Associate Commissioner for Public Health and Dukes County Medical Reserve Corps Manager and Jim Klingensmith, Dukes County Associate Commissioner of Elder Affairs. Tom commended Chuck on his efforts during bad weather and his timely updates for the Islanders.
· Veterans Administration (VA) Contract:
Martina said the contract was renewed. Additional services were added; blood work, colonoscopy and other specialties. All but 2 veterans now have a primary doctor on island (the two do not want one). 

· Department of Conservation and Recreation (DCR):
DCR is preparing a Resource Management Plan draft for State properties on the island. letter has been prepared with the County’s concerns and suggestions. A copy was supplied to the DCC. The deadline is January 10th. A discussion followed. Tristan noted the recent loss of John Varkonda and the amazing job he did. It was decided to cc the Governor, and our State Representatives and the head of DCR. 
· St. Vincent:
Martina said St. Vincent had a disaster on Christmas Eve and Christmas Day and have submitted a list of needed supplies. Chuck has volunteered to help them in the aftermath. Martina asked the DCC if it was ok to put this on our website with a list of items they need. The DCC agreed. 
· Net Metering Credits:
Martina said Vineyard Power Purchase has reviewed the proposal for the purchase of net metering credits and she was told it was really good terms. It would be a 20 year contract. She would like to sign up the County Administration Building and the Courthouse at 100% and could add the VHCAP building at a later date. The savings is roughly $5,000.00 per year over a 20 year period. Tristan recommended researching other options before making a decision. Martina said they want the Power Purchase agreement in place before March. Tom said we could do the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) and sign a contract in March as an option. Lenny asked how much will it cost for us to sign up. Martina said there would be legal expenses for review of the agreement and she would try to use a lawyer familiar with this contract to save money. 
Christine/Tristan made a motion to move forward with an MOU for the Power Purchase Agreement. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.
New Business:
No new business was discussed.

Old Business:
No old business was discussed.
Tristan/Christine made a motion to adjourn the meeting. So voted. All in favor.
Meeting was adjourned at 5:39pm. 

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda
· Manager’s Report
· MOU regarding the Power Purchase Agreement
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